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Introduction 

This inspection was carried out by three additional inspectors. They visited 23 lessons and 

observed 14 teachers. Inspectors held meetings with representatives of the governing 
body and local authority, and held discussions with teaching and support staff, and the 
school council. They attended assemblies, daily registration sessions, looked at pupils' 
work, and talked with many pupils informally during the inspection. School documents 

were scrutinised including policies, development plans, the self-evaluation report, 
monitoring files, curriculum and safeguarding documents. Minutes of governing body 
meetings were examined, as well as the headteacher's reports to governors, local 

authority reports on the school and information provided for parents and carers. 
Inspectors received and analysed questionnaires returned by 58 parents and carers, 16 
members of staff and 100 Key Stage 2 pupils. 

The inspection team reviewed many aspects of the school's work. It looked in detail at a 
number of key areas. 

The ways the school has worked to improve the attainment and progress of pupils 

by the end of Key Stages 1 and 2, particularly in writing. 

The development of the school's work to develop teachers' use of assessment, in 
order to improve the quality of teaching and learning. 

The impact of school leaders at all levels to raise attainment and accelerate pupils' 
progress throughout the school. 

Information about the school 

This school is larger than most primary schools. It was known formerly, and reported on 

by Ofsted, as Cronehills Junior and Infant School. It changed its name to Eaton Valley 
Primary School when, in September 2009, it relocated to new buildings on its present site. 
A new headteacher was appointed to the school from September 2010. For the spring 

term 2011, an acting deputy headteacher, seconded from another school, joined the staff. 
A new permanent deputy headteacher has now been appointed to take up the post from 
the start of the summer term 2011. 

The proportion of pupils from minority ethnic groups is well above average, as is the 
proportion of pupils who speak English is an additional language. Most pupils are from 
White or Asian backgrounds. An above-average proportion of pupils is known to be eligible 

for free school meals. The proportion identified as having special educational needs and/or 
disabilities is average; most have moderate or behavioural, emotional and social 
difficulties. However, the percentage of pupils with a statement of special educational 

needs is above average. A higher than average proportion of pupils join or leave the 
school each year other than at the usual times. The school has gained Platinum Healthy 
Schools status. 
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Inspection judgements 

Overall effectiveness: how good is the school? 4 

 

The school's capacity for sustained improvement 4 

Main findings 

In accordance with section 13 (3) of the Education Act 2005, Her Majesty's Chief Inspector 
is of the opinion that this school requires special measures because it is failing to give its 
pupils an acceptable standard of education and the persons responsible for leading, 

managing or governing the school are not demonstrating the capacity to secure the 
necessary improvement. 

The school's effectiveness is inadequate. Its capacity for sustained improvement is 

inadequate because it has not established a track record of successful improvement. The 
school has made insufficient progress in tackling the key areas identified for improvement 
at its last inspection. Published performance data and the school's own records show that 

between 2008 and 2010, pupils' attainment and progress were inadequate. The school 
does not analyse pupils' performance adequately and has insufficient information, for 
example, of the progress and attainment of pupils who speak English as an additional 
language. This further detracts from its capacity to improve. 

The proportion of good or better teaching is too low to raise pupils' achievements quickly. 
Teachers' lesson planning takes insufficient account of the individual needs of pupils to 
ensure that they make rapid progress. 

The new headteacher provides a clear direction to the school's work and is beginning to 
develop an accurate picture of strengths and weaknesses. She is leading effectively from 
the front and setting a good example to staff, but cannot secure all the necessary 

improvements on her own, given that there is no substantive senior team. A new team of 
middle leaders has yet to impact on the school's improvement because their roles in 
monitoring and evaluation are insufficiently developed. 

A new assessment and tracking system has been implemented to monitor pupils' progress 
in writing more effectively. Information from this monitoring is helping the school to set 
individual targets for learning so that teachers and pupils know what they are aiming to 

achieve. This approach is starting to have a demonstrable impact on the quality of 
teachers' marking and the standard of pupils' writing. Although the curriculum is planned 
satisfactorily, opportunities for pupils to practise their literacy, numeracy and information 
and communication technology (ICT) skills across a range of subjects are insufficient.  

The school provides a secure environment. Most pupils and almost all parents and carers 
who responded to the questionnaire consider that the school is a safe place. The new 
buildings are cared for well and pupils value and help look after the premises. However, 

the governing body has not met its statutory duties in key areas, particularly those relating 
to safeguarding and the monitoring, updating, review and approval of the complete range 
of statutory policies and procedures. Neither have they ensured all relevant policies and 

procedures relating to child protection are available on request to parents and carers. 
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Consequently, governance, leadership and management, safeguarding and care, guidance 
and support are all inadequate. Attendance, although improving, remains low; persistent 

absence limits pupils' opportunities for consolidating and making progress in their learning. 

What does the school need to do to improve further? 

 Raise attainment and accelerate the rate of pupils' progress across the school by: 

monitoring pupils' progress rigorously by establishing clear assessment and 

tracking systems 

ensuring that assessment data and progress tracking are used more effectively to 

ensure that all groups of pupils make good gains in their learning 

ensuring that all pupils are set clear, individual targets for improvement in 

reading and mathematics, similar to those in writing, so they know what they are 
aiming to achieve 

developing pupils' use of literacy, numeracy and ICT skills across the range of 

curriculum subjects. 

Improve the quality of teaching and learning by: 

developing teachers' use of assessment, including the use of questioning to check 

pupils' understanding and to identify the next steps in learning 

developing teachers' awareness of the learning needs of different groups of 

pupils so that lesson planning takes full account of the range of abilities in each 
class 

providing increased challenge for more-able pupils so that they achieve in line 

with their capabilities 

helping pupils to develop independent learning skills. 

Strengthen the leadership, management and governance of the school by: 

ensuring that all middle and subject leaders develop fully their skills in 

monitoring, data analysis and evaluation 

ensuring that the governing body meets in full its statutory duties by monitoring, 

reviewing, updating and approving all required policies and procedures, 
particularly those relating to safeguarding 

making readily available to parents and carers information on all relevant policies 

and procedures relating to child protection. 

Work with pupils, parents, carers and the education welfare officer to reduce 
unauthorised absence and improve attendance to the school's target of at least 
94%.  

Outcomes for individuals and groups of pupils 4 

 

Pupil attainment is inadequate. Inspection evidence confirms the school's own assessment 

that pupils' attainment is low overall for all groups of pupils. In 2010 attainment at the end 
of Year 2 was low for girls and for pupils known to be eligible for free school meals; it was 
below average for pupils with a special educational needs and/or disabilities and well 
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below average for other pupils. While attainment overall by Year 2 has been improving, no 
pupil gained a higher level in writing; the proportions gaining higher levels in reading and 

mathematics were below average. In 2010, pupils in Year 6 did not take the national tests. 
Inspection evidence indicates that attainment at the end of Year 6 was below average in 
English and low for those pupils with special educational needs and/or disabilities, 

compared to similar groups nationally. Progress currently being made in English and 
mathematics by pupils in Year 6 is not strong enough to make up lost ground quickly. As a 
result, too many pupils in this year group are still working below age-related expectations. 

The headteacher's focus on improving assessment in writing is starting to have an impact, 
but there is much more to do. The progress of pupils with special educational needs 
and/or disabilities, and those for whom English is an additional language, is similar to that 
of other pupils and is inadequate.  

Pupils' attitudes and behaviour make a satisfactory contribution to their learning. When 
actively involved in pair and group discussion, and when challenged well by teachers' 
questions, pupils make good progress in developing their ideas. This was seen in a good 

English lesson where pupils in Year 5 discussed the thoughts and feelings of the 
characters in the poem 'The Highwayman'. Pupils' speaking and listening skills are more 
advanced than their writing skills and not all lessons give pupils the chance to practise 

these skills equally or consistently. Pupils take pride in their work, but handwriting skills 
are highly variable and they often struggle with writing more complex sentences. 

When given the opportunity, pupils welcome active involvement in lessons. Pupils from 

different backgrounds work cooperatively and play well together. They are proud of their 
school, and older pupils take on responsibilities willingly. A newly formed school council 
actively promotes the recently established breakfast club. Pupils are becoming increasingly 

involved in local environmental projects and initiatives promoting healthy lifestyles. 
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These are the grades for pupils' outcomes 

Pupils' achievement and the extent to which they enjoy their learning  4 

Taking into account: 

          Pupils' attainment¹ 
4 

          The quality of pupils' learning and their progress  4 

          The quality of learning for pupils with special educational needs and/or disabilities  

           and their progress 
4 

The extent to which pupils feel safe 3 

Pupils' behaviour 3 

The extent to which pupils adopt healthy lifestyles 3 

The extent to which pupils contribute to the school and wider community  3 

The extent to which pupils develop workplace and other skills that will contribute to 

their future economic well-being 
4 

Taking into account: 

          Pupils' attendance¹ 
4 

The extent of pupils' spiritual, moral, social and cultural development  3 

1 The grades for attainment and attendance are: 1 is high; 2 is above average; 3 is broadly average; and 4 

is low  

How effective is the provision? 

The quality of teaching is inadequate and is not supported by effective use of assessment 

to support learning. Most teachers have the trust and confidence of their pupils, and 
working relationships are good. However, teachers often talk for too long and pupils 
become passive listeners rather than active learners. The use of questioning to check 

pupils' understanding of their work is inconsistent across the school. Lesson planning 
identifies different work for lower, middle and higher ability pupils, but this is often just for 
broad groups with limited planning for individual pupils. Little evidence was seen of 
planning for pupils with special educational needs and/or disabilities, and none for those 

for who speak English as an additional language, even where there is additional classroom 
support. Lesson planning tends to describe what will happen in the lesson, with only 
limited consideration of how the objectives will be achieved or assessed. Pupils are given 

targets for writing, but rarely for other work. 

The curriculum is sufficiently broad and balanced. New middle leaders have made a 
positive start in developing a more creative approach to the curriculum. The aim is to 

provide more frequent opportunities for pupils to practise their basic skills in subjects 
other than literacy and numeracy and to ensure work is modified to better meet the needs 
of individual pupils. However, this is in the early stages of development. The curriculum is 

enriched by visits, visitors, and a satisfactory range of popular and well-attended clubs. 
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The school has strong links with outside agencies to help support its pupils, particularly 
those whose circumstances make them potentially vulnerable. The parents and carers of 

pupils with special educational needs and/or disabilities, who responded to the 
questionnaire, are appreciative of such support. However, support for the academic needs 
of such pupils, and those for whom English is an additional language, are not targeted 

sufficiently well.  

Close monitoring of attendance and good partnership work with the education welfare 
officer this year has raised attendance significantly from 89% to 92%. However, because 

of the shortcomings in matters relating to safeguarding, the quality of care, guidance and 
support are inadequate overall. 

 

These are the grades for the quality of provision 

The quality of teaching  4 

Taking into account: 

          The use of assessment to support learning 
4 

The extent to which the curriculum meets pupils' needs, including, where relevant, 

through partnerships  
3 

The effectiveness of care, guidance and support  4 

How effective are leadership and management? 

In the short time she has been in post, the headteacher has put in place a number of well -

considered initiatives for monitoring the school's work and improving the use of 
assessment. However, these initiatives have yet to have full impact in increasing the 
proportion of good and better teaching and ensuring pupils make consistently good 

progress. As yet, there are no formal systems to monitor and assess the progress of pupils 
with special educational needs and/or disabilities. There is insufficient focus on the needs 
of pupils for whom English is an additional language or who may be gifted and/or 

talented; the monitoring of the progress of such groups remains inadequate. 
Consequently, the promotion of equality of opportunity is inadequate as the gaps in 
performance between the different groups of pupils are not closing quickly enough. 

A number of matters were brought to the attention of the school, including some health 
and safety regulations relating to the newly established Breakfast Club, such as ensuring 
proper registration of all attending. Some of these were resolved during the inspection, 
but others remain in the process of resolution. 

Overall, partnerships to promote pupils' learning and welfare are satisfactory, particularly 
those to support the personal and pastoral needs of pupils whose circumstances may 
make them potentially vulnerable. The school is making effective use of support from the 

local authority to drive school improvement work. A satisfactory policy and approach to 
promoting community cohesion have been established. As a result, staff and pupils from 
different ethnic and cultural backgrounds work and cooperate well together.  
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These are the grades for leadership and management 

The effectiveness of leadership and management in embedding ambit ion and driving 

improvement  
4 

Taking into account: 

          The leadership and management of teaching and learning  
4 

The effectiveness of the governing body in challenging and support ing the 

school so that weaknesses are tackled decisively and statutory responsibilities met  
4 

The effectiveness of the school's engagement with parents and carers  3 

The effectiveness of partnerships in promoting learning and well-being 3 

The effectiveness with which the school promotes equality of opportunity and tackles 

discriminat ion 
4 

The effectiveness of safeguarding procedures  4 

The effectiveness with which the school promotes community cohesion  3 

The effectiveness with which the school deploys resources to achieve value for money  4 

Early Years Foundation Stage 

The new head of the Early Years Foundation Stage is settling well into her role and 
providing satisfactory leadership. She did not inherit much data or analysis on past 
performance when she took up the post last year. Teachers' assessments show that the 

development of children currently in the Nursery was well below national expectations on 
entry to the Early Years Foundation Stage and below for those in the Reception class. 
Children have made satisfactory progress from September 2010. Satisfactory approaches 

to ensuring children's welfare, and systems of assessment, have been established, with a 
common approach across both Nursery and Reception classes. Assessment is developing 
well and based on regular observations of the children. Children's independence and 

cooperation are being fostered well as part of their social development. However, 
planning, although often detailed, is focused more on the needs of broad groups rather 
than individuals. There is a satisfactory balance of adult led and purposeful free-choice 
activities for the children.  

Currently, the indoor provision is better because outdoor facilities are still being 
developed. The absence of markings on the outside area floor sometimes leads to random 
rather than purposeful play, for example, when riding tricycles or other play vehicles. 

However, children play happily. Inspectors observed children enjoying a range of literacy 
and numeracy activities based on their dinosaur project, and taking pleasure from 
exploring simple information books. Dinosaur bones were used well for creative and 

imaginative play as well as for promoting children's counting skills. 
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These are the grades for the Early Years Foundation Stage 

Overall effectiveness of the Early Years Foundation Stage  3 

Taking into account: 

          Outcomes for children in the Early Years Foundation Stage  
3 

          The quality of provision in the Early Years Foundation Stage  3 

          The effectiveness of leadership and management of the Early Years Foundation  

           Stage 
3 

Views of parents and carers 

A lower than average proportion of parents and carers responded to the inspection 
questionnaire. However, those who did so, and those with whom inspectors spoke at the 

start of the school day, are positive about the school and what it has to offer their 
children. Almost all say their children enjoy school. A few parents and carers have some 
concerns about the way unacceptable behaviour is dealt with. Inspectors found that a few 
pupils find it difficult to manage their own behaviour consistently well throughout the day 

without additional help. The school provides satisfactory pastoral support for these pupils, 
but learning support has shortcomings. Only two-thirds of those responding felt their 
children were prepared well enough for their future lives and education. Inspection 

findings endorse these views. 
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Responses from parents and carers to Ofsted's questionnaire 

Ofsted invited all the registered parents and carers of pupils registered at Eaton Valley Primary School to 

complete a questionnaire about their views of the school.  

In the questionnaire, parents and carers were asked to record how strongly they agreed with 13 statements 

about the school. The inspection team received 58 completed questionnaires by the end of the on-site 

inspection. In total, there are 354 pupils registered at the school.  

Statements 
Strongly  

agree 
Agree Disagree 

Strongly  

disagree 

  Total % Total % Total % Total % 

My child enjoys school 29 50 28 48 1 2 0 0 

The school keeps my child 

safe 
30 52 27 47 1 2 0 0 

My school informs me about 

my child's progress 
22 38 30 52 4 7 0 0 

My child is making enough 

progress at this school 
24 41 28 48 3 5 1 2 

The teaching is good at this 

school 
27 47 26 45 2 3 1 2 

The school helps me to 

support my child's learning 
25 43 23 40 7 12 1 2 

The school helps my child to 

have a healthy lifestyle  
20 34 30 52 3 5 1 2 

The school makes sure that 

my child is well prepared for 

the future (for example 

changing year group, 

changing school, and for 

children who are finishing 

school, entering further or 

higher education, or entering 

employment) 

17 29 21 36 4 7 0 0 

The school meets my child's 

particular needs 
15 26 34 59 6 10 1 2 

The school deals effectively 

with unacceptable behaviour  
19 33 24 41 9 16 1 2 

The school takes account of 

my suggestions and concerns  
18 31 30 52 5 9 1 2 

The school is led and 

managed effectively 
23 40 30 52 0 0 1 2 

Overall, I am happy with my 

child's experience at this 

school 

27 47 27 47 2 3 0 0 

The table above summarises the responses that parents and carers made to each statement. The 

percentages indicate the proportion of parents and carers giving that response out of the total number of 

completed questionnaires. Where one or more parents and carers chose not to answer a particular question, 

the percentages will not add up to 100%. 
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Glossary 

What inspection judgements mean 

Grade Judgement Description 

Grade 1 Outstanding These features are highly effective. An outstanding school 

provides exceptionally well for all its pupils' needs. 

Grade 2 Good These are very positive features of a school. A school that 

is good is serving its pupils well. 

Grade 3 Satisfactory These features are of reasonable quality. A satisfactory 

school is providing adequately for its pupils. 

Grade 4 Inadequate These features are not of an acceptable standard. An 

inadequate school needs to make significant improvement 

in order to meet the needs of its pupils. Ofsted inspectors 

will make further visits until it improves. 

Overall effectiveness of schools 

  Overall effectiveness judgement (percentage of schools) 

Type of school Outstanding Good Satisfactory Inadequate 

Nursery schools 59 35 3 3 

Primary schools 9 44 39 7 

Secondary schools 13 36 41 11 

Sixth forms 15 39 43 3 

Special schools 35 43 17 5 

Pupil referral units 21 42 29 9 

All schools 13 43 37 8 

New school inspection arrangements were introduced on 1 September 2009. This means that inspectors now 

make some additional judgements that were not made previously.  

The data in the table above are for the period 1 September 2009 to 31 August 2010 and are consistent with 

the latest published official statistics about maintained school inspection outcomes (see 

www.ofsted.gov.uk).  

The sample of schools inspected during 2009/10 was not representative of all schools nationally, as weaker 

schools are inspected more frequently than good or outstanding schools.  

Percentages are rounded and do not always add exactly to 100.  

Sixth form figures reflect the judgements made for the overall effectiveness of the sixth form in secondary 

schools, special schools and pupil referral units.  

http://www.ofsted.gov.uk/
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Common terminology used by inspectors 

Achievement: the progress and success of a pupil in their learning, 
development or training. 

Attainment: the standard of the pupils' work shown by test and 

examination results and in lessons. 

Capacity to improve: the proven ability of the school to continue 
improving. Inspectors base this judgement on what 

the school has accomplished so far and on the quality 
of its systems to maintain improvement. 

Leadership and management: the contribution of all the staff with responsibilities, 

not just the headteacher, to identifying priorities, 
directing and motivating staff and running the school. 

Learning: how well pupils acquire knowledge, develop their 
understanding, learn and practise skills and are 

developing their competence as learners.  

Overall effectiveness: inspectors form a judgement on a school's overall 
effectiveness based on the findings from their 

inspection of the school. The following judgements, 
in particular, influence what the overall effectiveness 
judgement will be. 

  

The school's capacity for sustained 

improvement.  

Outcomes for individuals and groups of pupils.  

The quality of teaching.  

The extent to which the curriculum meets 
pupils' needs,  including, where relevant, 

through partnerships.  

The effectiveness of care, guidance and 
support.  

Progress: the rate at which pupils are learning in lessons and 
over longer periods of time. It is often measured by 
comparing the pupils' attainment at the end of a key 

stage with their attainment when they started. 
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This letter is provided for the school, parents and  

carers to share with their children. It describes Ofsted's  

main findings from the inspection of their school. 

 

 

18 March 2011 

 
Dear Pupils 

Inspection of Eaton Valley Primary School, West Bromwich, B71 4BU 

We would like to thank you for making us so welcome when we visited your school 
recently. We enjoyed talking with you, watching you at work, and listening to what you 

had to tell us about your school. You told us your school is a friendly place, and we saw 
that for ourselves in the way you get on with each other. You appreciate the new school 
buildings and grounds, and take good care of them. 

Your headteacher has only been at the school for two terms, but she has a good 

understanding of what is needed to help your school to improve. She has already started 
to put some of her ideas and plans in place, and is working with your teachers to make 
the school better. However, too many of you are not making the progress which you 

should, or attaining well enough. The school needs extra help to make some important 
changes. We have therefore placed the school in special measures; this means that 
inspectors will visit at regular intervals to see that progress is being made. They will be 

very interested to hear your views on how things are improving. 

You told us that you feel safe in the school, but we found that some government rules are 
not in place. We have asked the governing body to make sure that these are corrected. 

We have also asked the governing body to be more thorough in the work they do with the 
school. The inspection team has asked your headteacher to work with staff to improve the 
ways they check your work and progress, and set you targets so you know what you need 

to do to make your work better. We also suggested that your teachers ask you more 
questions during lessons to make sure you understand your work and help you to work 
more confidently on your own. One of the most important things we want the school to do 
is to make sure you are set work at the right level for you so that it is not too easy or too 

hard.  

You can help by continuing to support your teachers and by making every effort to attend 
school regularly. The school will be able to improve faster if all of you come to school 

every day. 

 
Yours sincerely 

   

Michael Miller 

Lead inspector 
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Any complaints about the inspection or the report should be made following the procedures set 

out in the guidance 'Complaining about inspect ions', which is available from Ofsted's website: 

www.ofsted.gov.uk. If you would like Ofsted to send you a copy of the guidance, please 

telephone 0300 123 4234, or email enquiries@ofsted.gov.uk. 

 

http://www.ofsted.gov.uk/
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